Wellington Town Council Meeting 7 March 2016
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WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

                28 Fore Street, Wellington, Somerset TA21 8AQ

Tel: 01823 662855
E-mail: info@wellingtontowncouncil.co.uk

COUNCIL MEETING

You are summoned to attend a meeting of Wellington Town Council to be held in the main hall of the United Reformed Church in Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 7 March 2016 at 7p.m.
Greg Dyke

Town Clerk
AGENDA

1. APOLOGIES
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive declarations of personal or prejudicial interests, in accordance with the Code of Conduct. The usual declarations made by members are set out at the end of the agenda.
3. MINUTES

To confirm the minutes of:
Council Planning meeting and Council on 1 February 2016 (copies attached)
4. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

5. POLICE REPORT 
6. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
7. GRANTS

The following applications for grant have been received:

(a) Wellington Library Friends Group
An application for a grant of £120 has been received from the Wellington Library Friends Group. The Group has been formed, following a reduction in the Library services, to support and promote the Library as a community resource. The Group wish to use the Library outside of its normal opening hours for a wide range of public events. In order to do this the Group need to become more “formal” and provide Public Liability Insurance. The grant would be used to provide that insurance.
(b) Wellington Basins Volunteer Group

An application for a further grant has been received from the Wellington Basins Volunteer Group. The Group have asked for £589 to purchase an Electric Start Wheeled Strimmer. The strimmer would be used to clear brambles and vegetation in and around the Basins area.

Members will recall that a grant of £918.55 was awarded to the Basins Volunteer Group in December 2015 to help fund the purchase of folding chairs and tables.
The Council recognised the hard work that the Group undertook in its efforts to maintain an important, historic part of the town and were more than happy to support it.

(c) Wellington Community Centre
An application for a grant has been received from the Wellington Community Centre. The Centre has received funds from Section 106 monies which will enable them to provide accessible toilets and replace the leaking roof on the toilet block. A subsequent Building Control inspection has revealed that they will also need to replace the rear door with a fire door with a panic bar and provide a vented window. The total cost of the project is approximately £22,000. Although they have obtained sufficient funds to carry out the work to provide an accessible toilet and replace the toilet block roof they need additional finance to carry out the work required by Building Control – a rear fire door and vented window. A request has therefore been submitted for a grant of £1,183.20

(d) Wellington in Bloom

An application for grant has been received from Wellington in Bloom. They have requested £1,250 as a contribution to a number of projects in 2016. The Town Council have supported Wellington in Bloom over many years for the work it does in and around the town. In addition to the usual contribution it makes to the well being of the town it intends this year to mark the 10th anniversary of the successful Swains Lane Nature Reserve.

(e) Churches Together in Wellington

An application for a grant of £200 has been received from Churches Together in Wellington to be used in connection with the Howard Road Fun Day in 2016. The Council has supported this event in the past. The aim of the Fun Day is to promote a community spirit in the Howard Road area. This year the group want to expand its activities on the day to include all age groups.
Full details of the applications have been forwarded separately to members. 

At the beginning of the financial year the Council made £15,000 available in its grants budget. Following grants already awarded this year there is £2,556 left.

There are also funds available in the Devolved Services budget and the Promotion of Wellington budget which could justifiably be used. 

8. EVENING BUS SERVICE TO TAUNTON

The lack of a regular bus service to and from Taunton in the evenings has been a matter of some concern to the Council in the past. In his capacity as a County Councillor, Councillor Govier has discussed with appropriate County Council officers the possibility of the Town Council perhaps sponsoring an evening service into Taunton. 
It has been suggested that the best approach would be for the County to use its DPS (Direct Purchasing System) to put out a tender for the provision of an evening service to ensure the best possible price.  Operators might see the value in securing the contract as it was bound to have some effect on the choices people made about which service to use in the daytime if they understood that only one of the operators were providing the later return journey they intended to take.

Transporting Somerset would be happy to arrange for this to go out on the system and to do this all they would need at the moment would be an indication of the timetable the Town Council would like to have. This could be as simple as just confirming a start and finish time and they could draw up a timetable. They would also need to know how long the Town Council were prepared to commit to funding the service so an end/review date for the contract could be set. The further advantage of this would be that if the results indicated the service was too expensive then we are not committed to anything at this stage and could simply not award the tender.

If the tender price was acceptable Transporting Somerset could then manage the contract on behalf of the Town Council.

9. CAR PARK CHARGES
Following discussion of this matter in January 2016 the draft Taunton Deane Borough Council (Off Street Parking Places) Order 2016 has now been received.  It is proposed that the new Order shall come into effect on Monday 4 April 2016.

Details of the full draft Order can be found on:

http://www.tauntondeane.gov.uk/irj/public/services/directory/service?rid=/guid/d059d310-0e63-3010-d79f-beab884461c3
The general nature and effect of the changes in the proposed new Order will be to amend the tariffs which apply to Wellington car parks and remove the three hour zero tariff for valid Blue Badge holders and introduce an allowance of an additional 60 minutes to the expiry time if a valid blue badge is correctly displayed in a vehicle and appropriate payment is made.
The proposed charges as they affected Wellington are proposed to be as follows:-
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WELLINGTON
Longforth Road £1.00 £1.50 £2.00 2.50
North Street £1.00 £1.50 £2.00 2.50
South Street £0.70 £1.00 £150 £2.00 250





If the Council wish to object to the proposed Order or to make representation in support of the proposals, they should be made by Friday 18 March 2016.

10. PUBLIC CONVENIENCES

The last time the Council discussed this matter was in September 2015. After exhaustive deliberations it was finally decided that in view of the likely overall cost of taking on responsibility for all three facilities the Council could see very little benefit in agreeing to this course of action. It was suggested that TDBC could still achieve the level of saving it required if it continued to be responsible for Longforth Road conveniences and the Town Council part funded its maintenance.
The decision was taken that TDBC be requested to continue to be responsible for Longforth Road Public Conveniences for a further three year period on the basis that the Town Clerk would negotiate a level of funding, satisfactory to both parties, payable from the Town Council to TDBC as a contribution toward the cost of its maintenance. This decision was passed to TDBC on 15 September 2015 together with a request for details of the sort of level of contribution they might expect this Council to make.  Until recently nothing further was heard from them.

I have now received an email from TDBC perplexingly asking if the Town Council had come to any decisions regarding the toilets. Having reminded them of the correspondence last year they have gone away to look at costs. Meanwhile they have advised me that they will be placing notices on the Longforth Road toilets at the beginning of March to warn of the closure.

11. LONGFORTH ROAD TRAFFIC LIGHT SEQUENCING
At its meeting on Monday February 2014 the Town Council shared the concern raised by Councillor Govier over what had become quite a major issue in the town. At that time the local Business Association had also been approached by retailers expressing similar concerns.
The traffic lights problem is something that has been a concern to this Council for some time now. The situation is exacerbated by the fact that since the building of a new supermarket in Red Lion Court the traffic lights at the Longforth Road/High Street junction are synchronised to operate four ways. This, as everybody can see, leads to a build up in the centre of town, especially when the other lights in North Street and South Street allow traffic into High Street. The problem is obviously worse at certain times of the day when employees of Relyon and Swallowfield are heading into town after finishing work. This might ease a little in the foreseeable future with the continued construction of the Longforth Farm development spine road.
The Council supported a suggestion made by Councillor Govier that the situation be monitored on the ground so that the traffic engineers could see for themselves the problems being experienced. It also agreed to make a contribution of £2,000 towards the costs involved.
Since then the Traffic Engineers have been monitoring use and modelling a re-sequencing of the traffic lights. The County Council’s Traffic and Transport Development Group (Signals and Design Team) have now completed the plans. They now intend to issue them for consultation and provide a works programme.
12. WELLINGTON CONSERVATION AREA - TOWNSCAPE HERITAGE GRANT SCHEME

The Heritage Lottery Fund has launched a new round of bidding for Townscape Heritage. Grants are available from £100k to £2million. TDBC have asked if the Town Council would be interested in collaboratively working together to explore whether Wellington Conservation Area could be a potential scheme.  

The issues that could be covered would include:

         The general condition of historic buildings in the conservation area and any particular buildings which you consider are at risk (listed and non-listed)

         Vacant historic buildings including upper floors

         Redevelopment of any gap sites

         Missing architectural features – railings etc

         Environmental improvements – public realm, detrimental buildings, shop fronts and signage

The scheme would have a long lead in time to allow formal detailed submissions and preparation and would not start until April 2018. It would run for a period of five years finishing in March 2023. An initial bid of £900k would include funds for the employment of project staff.

At this stage all that would be involved would be the submission of an expression of interest which would focus on public realm, repairs to historic buildings, reinstatement of architectural features and targeting gap areas (vacant areas).
The appropriate officer at TDBC would make any submission. However, before the matter proceeds any further the Town Council are being asked if it would be prepared to work together with TDBC to take the proposal a stage further. A map of the Conservation Area is attached to this agenda.
13. COMMEMORATION OF WORLD WAR I

As Members will know, there has been a lot of discussion recently surrounding the use of Wellington Park to commemorate World War I. Councillor James recently spotted a commemorative plaque in Amersham (copy attached to this agenda). He felt that if there was a wish to use the Park to commemorate the Great War this would be a suitable compromise. The Royal British Legion, Wellington Branch have indicated that they would be very supportive of such a gesture (although they have no funds to contribute towards the cost). The cost would be in the region of £200 per plaque.
14. WAR MEMORIAL, WELLINGTON PARK

Councillor Thorne to raise. 
Councillor Thorne has submitted suggestions for enhancing the information on the war memorial in Wellington Park. His suggestions, for consideration, are attached to this agenda.
15. ELECTORAL REVIEW OF TAUNTON DEANE BOROUGH COUNCIL

The Boundary Commission are commencing an Electoral Review of Taunton Deane Borough Council in the following months. As part of the start of this process they are holding various briefings including one for Parish Councillors and representatives to go through the process of the review and how you can get involved. The briefing for Parish Councillors and Clerks took place on the 29 February 2016. The Town Clerk will attend the briefing and make a verbal report on any matters that might affect the Wellington Town Council area.

16. NATIONAL TRUST - WELLINGTON MONUMENT – UPDATE

In July last year the Council met representatives of the National Trust who gave an update on the progress of repairs to the Wellington Monument. Measuring and monitoring was progressing well. The Trust officers emphasised that it was committed to finding the best repair option for the Monument. There was, however, a long way to go with a lot still to do including raising the necessary funds. This all made it difficult to predict when the necessary repairs would be carried out.
Attached to the agenda is the latest update received from the Trust. 

17. H.M THE QUEEN’S 90th BIRTHDAY

H.M. The Queen celebrates her 90th birthday on 21 April this year. Arrangements are already in hand to light beacons across the country. The Council might like to consider whether it wishes to mark the occasion in any way.

18. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Wellington Youth Voice

The Youth Voice sessions are continuing and are taking place during the day time at Court Fields School. In the Deputy Clerk’s absence they will be led by Charlotte Bligh of Somerset Rural. Gill Croucher will maintain an overview and regular reports will be submitted to the Council.
(b) Maintaining and Improving Services Working Party
The notes of a meeting of the Working Party held on 4 February 2016 are attached.
19. ROCKWELL GREEN WARD - COUNCILLOR MARCUS BARR

Councillor Barr has officially informed the Town Clerk that he is no longer a member of the Conservative Group. Councillor Barr will continue to represent the Rockwell Green Ward as an Independent.
20.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE - Report attached

21. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
(a) HMRC - £711.83 - February deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £335.08 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £70 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Dulford Nurseries - £79.20 – Wellingtonia tree

(f) Frames - £97 – photo frames

(g) Judith Goss - £52 – War Grave flowers

(h) Somerset County Council - £2,000 – Contribution towards work carried out by County Council Traffic and Transport Development Group in relation to traffic light sequencing

(i) EDF - £85.37 – Street light, Rackfield

(j) Konica Minolta - £205.04 – Photocopying

(k) Konica Minolta - £224.35 – Photocopier rental

(l) Viking - £104.37 Supplies and stationery

(m) TDBC - £456 – Traffic management costs for Christmas Lights Switch On 

(n) Hinewood  - £65 – Cleaning Bus Shelters and windows
(o) Information Commissioner - £35 – Annual data protection registration fee

(p) Wellington Community Support Services Ltd - £5,500 - Contribution towards the provision of one evening session per week at Youth Centre

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members of Somerset County Council:

Councillor Andrew Govier

Councillor Ross Henley

Councillor James Hunt

Members of Taunton Deane Borough Council

Councillors R Bowrah, W Brown, A Govier, J Hunt, G James, J Reed and V Stock-Williams 
29 February 2016
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